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ABSTRACT

The effects of price stabilisation policies have been investigated for
both theoretical and empirical models. The institutional construct for
international commodity markets is that a buffer stock manager employs a
band width rule or a price adjustment rule to stabilise the world market
price. In those investigations it is assumed that the other market parti-
cipants do not react to the stabilisation activities of the buffer stock
manager.
This paper describes an international commodity market as a difference

game between buffer stock manager, producing countries and consuming coun-

tries and uses an empirical model for the world cocoa market to analyse

the effects. The feedback Nash behavioural equilibrium for this game is

compared with the optimal control outcome which ignores the strategic

behaviour in producing countries and consuming countries. It is found that

producers and consumers engage in storage activities which have a negative

effect on the stabilisation efforts of the buffer stock manager but which

decrease the operating costs of the buffer stock, decrease the revenues of

the producers and decrease the costs of the consumers.

Key words: buffer stock price stabilisation, international cocoa market,
optimal control, difference games
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1. Introduction

International commodity agreements aiming at price and revenue stabilisa-
tion are a major policy issue at the meetings of the UNCTAD. Especially
during the last conferences the main if not only objective formulated in
the agreements is príce stabilisation around a long-term trend (see e.g.
UNCTAD, 1986). The desírability of price stabilisation has been an impor-
tant theoretical issue in the economic literature for a long time.
Turnovsky (1978) surveys and extends the Waugh-Oi-Massell analysis. Prices
are random due to stochastic fluctuations in demand and supply. The crite-
ria for judging the desirability of price stabilisation are the expected
producers surplus and the expected consumers surplus. The main conclusion
of the Waugh-Oi-Massell-Turnovsky analysis is that the source of the fluc-
tuations determines whether the surplus improves or deteriorates. In gene-
ral the sum of the surplusses, that is total welfare, improves. Newbery
and Stiglitz (1982) argue that the market is in fact competitive and com-
plete, because future and risk markets are redundant. This implies that
the market equilibrium is Pareto efficient, so that the optimal stabilis-
ing policy is to reproduce the storage decisions of risk neutral competi-
tive speculators with rational price forecasts. Turnovsky (1978) and
Newbery and Stiglitz (1982) emphasize that perfect price stability is
either not feasible or infinitely costly. It is better to analyse partial
adjustment policies or the optimal degree of price stabilisation. In the
literature two types of stabilisation policies are distinguished. The
first one is a band width rule, which means that the stabilising agency
intervenes when the price moves above or below an a priori specified price
band. This is the sort of rule that is suggested in the international
commodity agreements and that is referred to by Newbery and Stiglitz
(1982) as the pragmatic approach. The second one is a price adjustment
rule, which means that the stabilising agency is constantly trying to keep
the price as close as possible to an a priori specified target price path.
This is the sort of rule that also results from an optimal control ap-
proach to the stabilisation problem. Lee and Blandford (1980) use empiri-
cal models for the world cocoa and copper markets and perform an optimal
control analysis for price and revenue stabilisation. They stress the need
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to take account of the systematic trend of the price in setting the target
price path, because otherwise the attempts to stabilise are doomed to
fail. Their conclusion is that it is likely to require substantial market
intervention to produce a significant reduction in price instability,
althrugh price stability can have a favourable impact on the level and
stability of producers revenues. Ghosh, Gilbert and Hughes Hallett (1982)
construct a model of the world copper market in which the market clearing
identity is replaced with an explicit price formation mechanism. They
compare band width rules with optimal control results and conclude that
band width rules are no match for optimal stabilisation schemes. Hughes
Hallett (1986) explores the problem further. The conclusion is again that
significant stabilisation of the copper market is possible but very expen-
sive. However, in contrast with Lee and Blandford (1980) there now is no
improvement of the level of producers earnings, although the variability
can be reduced substantially. This is in line with the theoretical results
that are reported in Turnovsky (1978).
Turnovsky (19~8) and Newbery and Stiglitz (1982) raise the question what

the impact might be of the actions of the stabilising authority on private

speculative storage and whether the actions of private speculators might

jeopardise the desired outcome. Lee and Blandford (1980) and Hughes

Hallett (1986) also emphasize the assumption in their exercise that the

behaviour of market psrticipants is una~fected by buffer stock stabilisa-

tion. The Lucas' critique argues that this assumption is not realistic and

might lead to the wrong policy advise. This paper therefore suggests to

use a difference game approach in stead of an optimal control approach. In

this way it is possible to study the effects, when producers and consumers

can also employ storage activities in reaction to buffer stock activities

and, moreover, when the buffer stock manager realises this. It must be

stressed that the Lucas' critique is not completely resolved in this way,

because other behaviour is kept fixed in the model. The storage behaviour

of buffer stock manager, producers and consumers is modelled as an optimal

control problem and the strategic interaction is modelled as a game. It is

suggested to employ the feedback Nash or subgame perfect equilibrium con-

cept for this difference game. An algorithm which leads to this equili-

brium is given by de Zeeuw (1984). In this paper an empirical model for

the world cocoa market is used which is based on a model developed in van
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Groenendaal and Vingerhoets (1988). This model consists of estimated equa-

tions for production and consumption and for several price indices. The

optimal stabilisation policy of the buffer stock manager based on an opti-

mal control approach is compared with the Nash equilibrium between buffer

stocl: manager, producing countries and consuming countries. The idea is

that a country modelled as a strategic agent represents all strategic

activities within that country. In this Nash equilibrium the producing

countries aim at higher export prices and the consuming countries aim at

lower import prices. In the attempt to stabilise the world market price

the buffer stock manager is restricted by the available buffer stock,

which can never become negative. In their attempt to get a better export

price or import price the countries are restricted in their storage deci-

sions by assumptions about a reasonable size of the stock. The conclusions

are that both producing countries and consuming countries engage in stor-

age activities which counteract the stabilising efforts of the buffer

stock manager, although this effect is small. The buffer stock can be

successful in stabilising world market prices and revenues, but there

remains a conflict on the market which calls for further coordination.

Interesting is that the operating costs of the buffer stock decrease in

the game setting. Furthermore, when producing countries and consuming

countries are both active, the producers are worse off whereas the consu-

mers are better off.

This paper is organised as follows. Section 2 presents an empirical model

for the world cocoa market. Section 3 gives algorithms for the optimal

control solution and the feedback Nash behavioural equilibrium in a linear

quadratic framework. In section 4 the price stabilisation problem is for-

mulated as an optimal control problem, when there is no speculation, and

as a Nash difference game, when there is speculation. The algorithms given

in section 2 are applied to the model presented in section 1. The results

for the optimal control formulation and the Nash difference game formula-

tion are compared. Section 5 concludes the paper.
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2. Cocoa Model

Cocoabeans are produced in underdeveloped and less developed countries and

cocoa products are mainly consumed in developed countries. This implies

that the trade between producers and consumers typically is international

trade between countries or regions. The structure of the model reflects

this observation. The exports and imports of intermediary cocoa products

are transformed into cocoabean equivalents, so that cocoabeans are in fact

the only traded goods. Suan Tan (1984, pp. ~1-83) reviews the theory un-

derlying the construction of this type of models. The sampling period is

in principle 1960-1982 and most data originate from FAO Cocoa Statistics,

Gill 8~ Duffus Market Reports and the ICCO Quarterly Bulletin (the attached

list of symbols contains a complete description of the data sources).

The producing countries or regions are Cameroon, Ghana, Nigeria, Ivory

Coast, Africa Rest, Brazil, Rest South America and Asia snd Oceania. The

production of cocoabeans depends on the area planted and the average pro-

duction per acre of land. Akiyama and Duncan (1982) therefore use equa-

tions for acreage and for average production in their model. However,

since the data for acreage are not reliable (FAO, 1984), here only one

equation for production is used. Under fairly reasonable assumptions this

is anyway not a severe restriction (Ady, 1968; Bateman, 1965). The deci-

sion on a change in production is based on the development (or adaptive
expectation) of real producer prices PFI~PC as an indicator of expected

profits. The resulting specification is

(2.1) oQRt - PO t ~~80 A~}1(PFI~PC)t-j } ~lOQRt-1'

Table 1 gives the estimation results.
The consuming regions are North America, Western Europe, Eastern Europe
(including the USSR) and Rest of developed World. Especially between North
Americe and Brazil there is a large trade in intermediary cocoa products.
Therefore the imports consist of cocoabeans for grindings as well as pow-
der, paste and butter transformed into cocoabean equivalents. Cocoa con-
sumption per capita CC~POP is based on real gross per capita income
GNPR~POP and on real cocoa prices. The real import price PI~PC is used to
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represent the real cocoa price. The real price of sugar PS~PC is intro-

duced to account for possible substitution or complementary products. The

resulting specification is

(2.2) (CC~POP)t - WO t c.il(GNPR~POP)t { ~2(PI~PC)t t ~3(PS~PC)t

t ~4(CC~POP)t-1'

Table 2 gives the estimation results.
The producer prices PFI are expressed in home-currency and the export

prices PE in US-dollars. Due to government policy and quality differences

these prices are not only related through the exchange rates RE. For the

same reason export prices PE and import prices PI are not equal to the

world market price PICCO. For all these price equations an autoregressive

distibuted lag model of the first order was introduced. The resulting

specifications are

(2.3) PFIt - x1PEtxREt } x2PEt-1XREt-1 } x3PFIt-1

(2.4) PEt - x1PICCOt t x2PICCOt-1 4 x3PEt-1

(2.5) PIt - x1PICCOt t x2PICCOt-1 { x3PEt-1'

Tables 3, 4 and 5 give the estimation results.

The world market cocoa price PICCO depends on the difference between world

supply and demand. Huffer stock operations eBST have a direct influence on

this difference. Supply ERWT sums up the production per country or region

minus a change oST in stocks, which is held for strategic reasons in that

country or region. Demand IRWT sums up the demand for grindings per region

plus the imports of cocoabean equivalents plus a strategically held change

~ST in stocks. Apart from stocks held for strategic reasons it is also

assumed that the consuming regions keep a fraction of the demand for grin-

dings in stock for production of cocoa products. This desired level of

stocks is set equal to the average level of stocks over the period 1968-

1980 (.225xIRWT). The definitional equation for total demand IRWT also

includes an sutonomous component CCRR to account for imports in countries



or regions, which are not modelled explicitly. Differences in world supply
and demand will also create changes oSTWT in free stocks of cocoabean

equivalents (the factor .99 accounts for transportation losses). These

free stocks will influence the world market price in as far as they differ
from the desired level of stocks. Changing demand will induce a change in

the desired level of stocks (.225x~IRWT). This will lead to a change in
the demand for stocks and therefore this term is added to demand IRWT in

the specification for the world market cocoa price. Since markets are not

independent the commodity price index CPI is included in the specification
in order to separate the effect of differences in supply and demand on the

cocoa market from the spill-over effects from other markets. Indicators
for the instability of monetary variables did not have any significant

influence. The relevant definitional equations and the resulting specifi-
cation for the world market cocoa price are

(2.6) ERWTt - ~8-1[QRt~ - 4STt~] (World SuPP1Y)

(2.~) IRWTt - ~i41[CCti } ~Tti] } CCRRt (World Demand)

(2.8) STWTt - STWTt-1 t[.99xERWTt - IRWTt - eBST] (World Stocks)

(2.9) PICCOt - a1CPIt - a2[ERWTt - (IRWTt t .225XAIRWTt) - ~BSTt]

- a3[STW'I't-1- .225XIRWTt-1] } a4PICCOt-1"

Table 6 gives the estimation result.
The global structure of the model is as follows. The non-controllable

exogenous variables are the commodity price indices PC I'or each country or
region, real income GNPR and population size POP for each consuming re-

gion, an autonomous import component CCRR, the general commodity price
index CPI, the price index for sugar PS and the exchange rates RE. The

instrumental variables are the change OBST in the buffer stock and the

changes 4ST in stocks for each country or region. These instrumental vari-

ables were set equal to zero in the estimation procedures. The endogenous

variables are productíon QR, the producer price index PFI and the export

price index PE for each producing country or region, consumption CC and
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the import price index PI for each consuming region, total exports ERWT,

total imports IRWI', free stocks STW'I' and the world market price index

PZCCO. Given time paths for the non-controllable exogenous variables and

for the instrumental variables the model generates tiroe paths for the
endogenous variables from an appropríate set of initial values. The model

is linear in the endogenous and instrumental variables. Non-linearities

such as the transformation from nominal to real variables or from US-dol-

lars to home-currency are reflected in the time-varying coefficients of an

essentially linear model.
In order to be able to apply control algorithms the model is rewritten in

state-space form. This means that the set of higher-order difference equa-

tions is rewritten as a set of first-order difference equations by stack-
ing lagged endogenous and instrumental varíables into a state vector and

by solving this set of equations for the state transition. The result is

(2.10) xttl - Atxt t~i3lBtut t zt,

where x is the state vector and ul the instrumental vector for market
participant i, i-1,...,13, and where the exogenous influences are reflec-
ted in the time-varying parameters A, B and z. The state vector consists

of all the endogenous variables with one lag and the producer price in-

dices PFI up to their maxímum lag, which adds up to ~5 elements. The in-
strumental vectors have only one element. The objective variable of the

buffer stock manager is the world market price. In the game exercises in
sections 3 and 4 the producing countries or regions have as objective

variable their export price index and the consuming regions their import

price index. Since these objective variables form a subset of the state

variables the vector y of objective variables can be written as

(2.11) y - Cx.

In section 3 control and game algorithms are given for the abstract model
(2.10)-(2.11). In section 4 these algorithms are applied to the underlying
world cocoa model (2.1)-(2.9).
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3. Difference Game Methodology

The objective of the buffer stock manager is to keep the world market

price as close as possible to an a priori specified target price path by
selling and buying on the world market. Therefore the basic part of the

objective functional of the buffer stock manager consists of squared de-
viations of the world market price path PICCO from thi.s target price path

PICCO. The interventions of the buffer stock manager are restricted by the
available buffer stock and~or the available budget. An optimal degree of
price stabilisation can be found by using as objective functional the

weighted sum of squares over a fixed planning horizon

(3-1) ~t-1L9(PICCOt - PICCOt)2 4 r(ABSTt)2].

A high value for the relative priority q~r will generally lead to a good
stabilisation result with strong interventions, whereas a low value for
q~r will generally lead to a bad stabilisation result with minor interven-

tions. Given the restrictions on interventions there will generally be a
best stabilisation result corresponding with an optimal value for the

relative priority q~r.

The objective functionals of the other market participants are formulated
in the same way with the world market price replaced by the export price

for the producing countries or regions and by the import price for the
consuming regions. These objective functionals reflect the idea that,

although producing and consuming countries and regions participate in the
buffer stock in order to stabilise prices, there may be additional storage

activities in these countries and regions in order to try to get higher

export prices or lower import prices. This leads to a strategic inter-

action between buffer stock manager, producers and consumers, which can be

modelled as a difference game. In terms of the state-space form (2.10)-

(2.11) of the model this difference game consists of the objective func-

tionals

(3.2) Ji(ul....,u13) :- ~t-1~(Yt - Yt)~Qt(Yt - Yt) t ut1Rtut] .
i-1. . .13.
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iand the constraints (2.10)-(2.11), where y are the vectors of target
price paths and where the diagonal matrices Q1 are semi-positive definite

and the scalars R1 are positive. The quadratic form of the objective func-

tionals implies that deviations above and below the target paths are
equally punished. This is a suitable type of criterium for stabilisation

purposes. However, in ttiis game it is not the objective of producers and
consumers to stabilise prices, but to get higher export prices or lower

import prices. A way out is to set the target path of export (import)

prices high (low) enough so that the resulting price path remains below
(above) the target price path. The precise choice of the target paths as

well as the relative priorities q~r must again be motivated by the desir-

ability and the feasibility of the outcomes (see also section 4).
Suppose the buffer stock manager is labelled as player 1, the producing

countries or regions are labelled as players 2,...,9 and the consuming
regions are labelled as players 10,...,13. In case Q1-0, i-2,...,13, the

producing and consuming countries and regions do not act and there remains
an optimal control problem for the buffer stock manager.

The behavioural equilibrium concept used to solve the difference game is
the noncooperative Nash concept. It is important to distinguish between
the Nash solution with only initial state information and with binding
commitments and the Nash solution with current state information and with-
out binding commitments (Ba~ar and Olsder, 1982; de Zeeuw and van der
Ploeg, 1987). The first one is called the open-loop Nash solution and the
second one ís called the feedback Nash or subgame-perfect solution. Since
it seems more realistic to assume the use of current state information and
no binding commitments, the feedback Nash solution is employed here. This
behavioural equilibrium is found by solving static Nash games in a dynamic
programming framework. The equilibrium strategíes are given by (de Zeeuw,
1984)

(3.3) ut(x) :- ctx t ht . i-1,....13.

where

(3.4) Gt :- -[Rt~-1B~~Ktt1[Ettl~-lAt
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(3.5) ht :- -[R~]-1B~ {K~}1[Et}1]-1(zt - ~~31Bt[R~]-1B~ g~}1) } g~}1}

(3.6) Et;l :- I t ~13 B~[R~]-1B~'K~~-1 t t t t41

and where K1 satisfy the coupled backward recursive Riccati-type matrix
equations

(3.7)

i , i '' -1 i i i-1 i' i -1
Kt - C QtC t At[Et41] (I ; Kt~1BtLRt] Bt IKt~1CEtt1] At.

KTt1- 0

and gl satisfy the coupled backward recursive tracking equations

gt - -C~QtYt ' At[Et,l]-1(I
} Kit}1B~[Rit]-1B~~)

(3.8) {K1 [E ]-1(z - ~13 B~[R~]-1B~ g~ ) 4 gl }ttl ttl t ~-1 t t t ttl ttl

1 - 0.gTtl

The variable x in the strategy representations (3.3) denotes the state
information at time t. In a simulation it is assumed that the players
observe the simulated state vector.

4. Cocoa Market as a Came

In this section two strategic interventions on the international cocoa

market are compared. In the first one a buffer stock manager tries to
stabilise the world market price by selling and buying on the world market

from an available buffer stock. In the second one producers and consumers
take account of these buffer stock activities nnd consider to intervene
for Lhemselves aiming at higher export prices or lower import prices. The

buffer stock manager realizes this, so that the three market participants
play a Nash game between them. In the first exercise the buffer stock

mana er em lo s the o timal control strate 1g p y p gy u given by equations (3.3)-
(3.8) with Q1-0, i-2,...,13. In the second exercise the players employ the
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set of Nash strategies ul, i-1,...,13, also given by equations (3.3)-
(3.8). Both control and Nash game algorithms start from the model parame-
ters (At'Bt'zt), the initial state vector xl, the target paths yl and the
relative priorities (Q1,R1).
The target path for the world market price should reflect the idea that
the buffer stock manager only tries to counter undesirable market forces
on the international cocoa market and not the spill-over effects from
other markets. Therefore this target path is constructed as follows (see
for other ideas for the construction of target price paths Lee and
Blandford, 1980; Ghosh, Gilbert and Hughes Hallett, 1982; Hughes Hallett,
1986). Firstly, the world market price PICCO is simulated with the cocoa
model from section 2 and a trend is determined. Secondly, the world market
price PICCO is simulated with equation (2.9) in which a2 and a3 are set
equal to zero, which implies market equilibrium, and again a trend is
determined. Finally, the deviations from trend in the second simulation
are added to the trend found in the first simulation. The resulting price
path is taken as target path for the world market cocoa price. It seems
logical to use this target path and equations (2.4) and (2.5) to construct
target paths for the export and import prices. However, this would typic-
ally lead to additional stabilisation efforts and not to the sort of con-
flict that is supposed to be analysed here. In that conflict producers and
consumers are trying to get higher export prices and lower import prices,
respectively, and not stable prices. They aim at a better result than what
they would get when they do nothing. Therefore, the construction of these
target paths is based on the resulting price paths From the control expe-
riment. The target paths for export prices are set lOX higher than what
comes out of the control experiment and the target paths for import prices
are set lOx lower.
The control experiment is set up as follows. The buffer stock manager is
given an initial buffer stock of 100,000 mt. The relative priority Q11~R1
is determined by experiment. The value of R1 is arbitrarily set at 10.
Starting at 0 the value of Qil is gradually increased until the accumu-
lated buffer stock changes just hit the ceiling of 100,000 mt somewhere in
the sampling period, which happens for Qi1-30. This ís the best stabilisa-
tion result the buffer stock manager can achieve with the available buffer
stock. The results are presented in table ~.
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The game experiment is essentially set up in the same way. The values of

R1, i-2,...,13, are also arbitrarily set at 10. The values of Qii'
i-2,...,13, are also gradually increased starting at 0 until the accumu-

lated interventions on the producers' side and the consumers' side unrea-

listically exceed a preset value of about 140,000 mt. From the experiments

it is found that an increasing Qii, which must lead to higher export pri-

ces and lower import prices, respectively, also leads to more income for

the producing countries and regions and less costs for the consuming re-

gions. This implies that prices are a good indicator for revenues and

costs, so that the experiment was set up realistically in that respect in

the first place. It remains to be seen what happens when both producers

and consumers try to improve their situation by speculative actions.

The results of the game experiment are presented in three steps. Firstly,

there is only a game between buffer stock manager and producing countries

and regions in which the consuming regions remain passive. This game is

called game 1. Secondly, there is only a game between buffer stock manager

and consuming regions in which the producing countries and regions remain

passive. This game is called game 2. Finally, the game between the three

market participants is called game 3. It is found that in the games with

consuming regions there is some more room for the buffer stock manager to

operate. In these games the value of Qil can be increased to 35. In game 1

the preset boundary for the producing countries and regions is hit for

Qii-6' i-2,...,9. In game 2 the preset boundary for the consuming regions

is hit for Qii-10, i-10,...,13. In game 3 the preset boundaries are hit

for Qii-5, i-2,...,9, and Qii-9, i-10,...,13. It is possible to vary the

values of Qii over the different countries and regions and over time. An

idea is to relate these values to the size of the trade of each country

and region, so that the resulting interventions will also be related to

the size of the trade. It proves that the market results remain essential-

ly the same. The reason is that the interventions of the producers as a

group and of the consumers as a group remain essentially the same. The

results with these values for Qii are presented in table 8 for game 1,

table 9 for game 2 and table 10 for game 3.

The first conclusion from the figures in tables ~-10 is that the pattern
of the buffer stock interventions is the same in all four experiments. The
buffer stock manager starts to sell for three periods, then buys for three



periods, then sells again for four or five periods and ends up buying. In

total the buffer stock manager is a seller. The producing countries or

regions are predominantly withholding to lower supply in order to increase

prices and the consuming regions are predominantly using up their stocks

to lower demand in order to decrease prices, which is to be expected.

As an indicator for the degree of stabilisation the sum of absolute dif-

ferences between the values of the resulting price path and the correspon-
ding values of the target price path is used. The optimal control solution

leads to a good stabilisation result. This result is somewhat better than
for the game solutions. However, the stabilisation indices for the games

with consumers are almost as good as for the optimal control solution,

whereas the stabilisation index for the game with only producers is quite

a bit worse. This means that the destabilising effect is mainly due to the

storage activities in the producing countries and regions.

The net sales from the buffer stock are the lowest in the game with only

consumers and the highest in the game with only producers. However, this

does not mean that the buffer stock manager is less active in game 2. On

the contrary, the sum of interventions in absolute terms is the highest in

game 2 and the lowest in game 1. What it does imply is that there will be

less costs to replenish the buffer stock up to the initial level of

100,000 mt. These costs are calculated by multiplying the required quanti-

ty with a simulated world market price. In this simulation it is assumed

that every market participant has to restore its initial endowment, which

determines fictitious supply and demand, and that there are enough buyers

or sellers.
In order to get an indicator for the costs of operating the buffer stock

the net inward cash flow into the buffer stock has to be substracted from

these replenishment costs. The costs of operating the buffer stock are the
lowest for the game with only producers (game 1). The interventions of the

producers induce an upward pressure on the world market price, which leads

to a very high net inward cash flow into the buffer stock. These revenues

outweigh the high replenishment costs for this game. The costs of operat-

ing the buffer stock are also very low for the game with producers and

consumers (game 3). The interventions of the producers and consumers al-

most cancel out, so that the world market price path changes only slightly

as compared to the price path in the optimal control solution. Therefore
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the net inward cash Flow into the buffer stock is almost the same. How-

ever, the replenishment costs are much lower. The costs of operating the

buffer stock for the game with only consumers (game 2) are higher than for

the other two games but still lower than for the optimal control solution.

The interventions of the consumers induce a downward pressure on the world

market price, which leads to a low net inward cash flow into the buffer

stock. However, the replenishment costs are much lower, since there re-

mains a large buffer stock at the end, and this outweighs the lower reve-

nues.

The results of game 1 and game 2 show that the producers and consumers

actually benefit from their actions. The pursuit of higher export prices

and lower import prices leads to higher revenues and lower costs, respec-

tively. The group that remains passive has a loss. The differences between

the gains of the one group and the losses of the other are due to the way

in which the market is modelled, when the market participants restore

their initial endowments. The differences are a gain or a loss of ficti-

tious traders. The results of game 3 show that when producers and consu-

mers are both active the producers are worse off than in the optimal con-

trol solution. The reason is that the attempts of both groups to improve

their situation approximately cancel out, so that withholding and dumping

implies a loss. On the other hand, the consumers are better off, because

they restore their used stocks at a favourable price. The values are,

however, rather small.

These budget considerations are important to put the results with respect

to the stabilisation issue in the right perspective. Although the general

conclusion is that the buffer stock stabilisation activities are less

successful when producing and consuming countries and regions also employ

storage activities for their own sake, this conclusion is weakened by the

fact that the operating costs of the buffer stock are much lower. Further-

more, the producers have lower revenues and the consumers have lower

costs. A topic of further research will be to make an overall cost and

benefit analysis and to see if the results are robust for reasonable vari-

ations in the target paths and the relative priorities. Finally, the issue

of coordination through the buffer stock and conflict on the market after-

wards could be analysed further with other noncooperative and cooperative

game theoretic solution concepts.
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5. Conclusion

This paper tries to answer the question what happens if agents in produ-
cing and consuming countríes are still strategically active on the inter-
national cocoa market, although the countries coordinate their stabilising

efforts through a buffer stock manager. An empirical model for the world

cocoa market is constructed and the optimal control solution for the buf-
fer stock manager is compared with feedback Nash or subgame-perfect game

equilibria between buffer stock manager, producers and consumers. The
conclusion is that the stabilising efforts are partly offset by the stra-

tegic activities of the other market participants. However, the costs of
operating the buffer stock decrease and some other market participants are

better off. A further treatment of the trade-off between the stabilisation

result, on the one hand, and costs and revenues, on the other hand, and
the study of other game equilibria are left for further research.

References

Ady, P., i968, Supply functions in tropical agriculture, Institute of
Economics and Statistics Bulletin 30, Oxford University.

Akiyama, T. and R.C. Duncan, i982, Analysis of the world cocoa market,
World Bank Staff Commodity Working Papers 8.

BaSar, T. and G.J. Olsder, i982, Dynamic Noncooperative Game Theory, Aca-
demic Press, New York.

Bateman, M.J., 1965, Aggregate and regional supply functions for Ghanaian
cocoa, 1946-1962, Journal of Farm Economics, 384-401.

FAO, 1985, FAO Production Yearbook, FAO Statistics Series 70.

Ghosh, S., C.L. Gilbert and A.J. Hughes Hallett, 1982, Optimal stabilisa-
tion of the copper market: The problem of information, Resources
Policy 8, 3~ 201-214.



17

van Groenendaal, W.J.H. and J.W.A. Vingerhoets, 1987, The new cocoa-
agreement analysed, Research Memorandum FEW 339. Tilburg University.

Fíughes Hallett, A.J., 1986, Commodity market stabilisation and "North-
South" income transfers: An empirical investigation, Journal of Deve-
lopment Economics 24, 293-316.

Lee, S. and D. Blandford, 1980, An analysis of international buffer stocks
for cocoa and copper through dynamic optimisation, Journal of Policy
Modelling 2, 3. 371-388.

Newbery, D.M.G. and J.E. Stiglitz, Optimal commodity stock-piling rules,
Oxford Economic Papers 34, 403-427.

Suan Tan, C., 1984, World rubber market structure and stabilisation, World
Bank Staff Working Papers 10.

Turnovsky, S.J., 1978, The distribution of welfare gains from price stabi-

lisation: A survey of some theoretical issues, in: F.G. Adams and

S.A. Klein, eds., Stabilising world commodity markets (Lexington

Books, Lexington).

UNCTAD, 1986, International cocoa agreement 1986, TD~COCOA.7~L.8, Geneva.

de Zeeuw, A.J., 1984, Difference games and linked econometric policy
models, doctorate thesis, Tilburg University.

de Zeeuw, A.J. and F. van der Ploeg, 1987, Difference games and policy
evaluation: a conceptual framework, Research Memorandum FEW 268,

Tilburg University.



18

Table 1: Production

eQRt - ~0 t ~~80 ~~ti(PFI~PC)t-~ } ~lOQRt-1 ~ ~11HYt-4 } ~12t t ~~3DU65

country ")
or CA GH NI IC AR BR RA AO

region

o
170.5 . 115.0 . 76.3 143.4 -46.0

~ . (4.5) . (5.6) . (2-2) (3.6) (-3.4)
gi .36 . 3.46 2.02 . . . .
t (3.6) . (7-4) (5.7) . . . .
g2 . 1.97 . -2.02 . .38 .14 .
t . (3.9) . (-.-) . (2.8) (z.4) .

~ . -.89 1.05 . . . . .
t3 . (-1.6) . . . . . .

~4 . . -1.48 . . . .18 .
t . . . . . . (2.1) .

~5 . . . . . . . .

~
6

. 1.17 -2.82 1.61 . . .17 .05
t . (2.2) (-6.3) (5.1) . . (2.7) (1.6)

s . -2.18 . -1.55 . . . .06
t7 . (-3.3) . (-3.6) . . . .

~8
1.10 .13 . -.31

t . . . (2.4) (2.1) . (-2.3) .

g . .98 1.89 -1.16 . . . .
t9 . (3.2) (6.3) (-.-) . . . .
S10 -.38 -.75 -.90 -.59 -.17 -.57 -.85 -.48
t (-3-3) (-6.4) (-8.7) (-5.1) (-2.2) (-2.7) (-3.7) (-2.2)

~11 . 163.2 14o.i -46.8 . . . .
t . (4.5) (4.9) (-2.1) . . . .

g12 . . . 803.5 . 197.0 . .
t . . . (6.0) . (1.4) . .

~
1

. . . . . . . 2.52
t 3 . . . . . . . (3.1)
R2 .41 .87 .86 .93 .22 .45 .60 .57

~`) The following restrictions were introduced: p1- ~82, and p9- ~6t ~7t
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Remark: In addition to the variables of section 2, three other factors
were íntroduced. Firstly, a dummy variable DU65 for the year 1965, in
which year the weather conditions were extremely good. Secondly, a vari-
able HY which represents a change in technology due to the introduction of
hybrids. Thirdly, a time trend t for Asia and Oceania, which reflects the
policy of increasing the acreage for cocoatrees by the local governments.

Table 2: Consumption

CC~POPt - w~ t wl(GNPR~POP)t t w2(PI~PC)t t w3(PS~PC)t . w4(CC~POP) 1t-

country
or NA WE EE RW

region

w
o

. .70 . .30
t . (4.3) . (2.9)
w

l
.10 .06 2.48 .08

t (2.6) (2.6) (4.3) (2.8)
w
2

-.17 -.08 -.38 -.11
t (-2.9) (-3.2) (-4.3) (-2.8)
w
3

-.35 -.13 . .
t (-2.55) (-1.8) . .
w4 .78 .49 .30 .51
t (7.1) (3-9) (i.6) (3.1)

R2 .78 .77 .78 .82

Remark: For Eastern Europe and the USSR there are no figures on the price
of consumption. Therefore PI and PS were used instead of the relative
prices.
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Table 3: Producer prices

PFIt - x1PEtXREt t x2PEt-1xREt-1 i x3PFIt-1

country
or CA GH NI IC AR BR RA AO

region

xl .05 .18 . .07 .12 .74 . .
t (1.8) (5.7) . (1.1) (2.6) (20.3)

x
2

.15 . .21 .16 .lo -.45 . .
t (3.6) . (2.6) (2.2) (1.2) (-2.4)

x
3

.63 .63 .79 .59 .65 .60 . .
t (7.7) (6.6) (5.1) (4.4) (4.0) (2.1)

R2 .99 .98 .98 .97 .98 .99

Remark: For the Rest of South America (RA) and Asia and Oceania (AO) pro-
ducer prices are not known. It is assumed that for these regions producer
prices are equal to export prices in home-currency: PFI - PExER. For the
rest of Africa an index (1975 - 100) was used based on the sum of producer
prices in US-dollars, weighted with the production.

Table 6: The world market cocoa price

PICCOt - a1CPIt - a2[ERWTt - (IRWTt t .225XeIRWTt)]

- a3[STWTt-1- .225xIRwTt-1] t a4PICCOt-1 ; a5DU77

para-
meter

al a2 a3 a4 a5 R2

value .85 .22 .06 .71 145.29

t (3.1) (3.6) (2.0) (6.5) (6.4)
.97

J

Remark: A dummy variable DU77 for the yeaL~ !~?ï7 was introduced to account
for the extreme increase in PICCO in that year.
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Table 4: Export prices

PEt - KIPICCOt t x2PICCOt-1 t x3PEt-1

country
or CA GFí NI IC AR BR RA AO

region

x .58 .36 .72 .49 .43 1.08 .93 .81
tl (9.6) (5.4) (7-0) (8.5) (8.4) (22.0) (84.5) (24.6)

x
2

.32 .62 . .38 .43 -.12 . .08
t (5-I) (9.1) . (6.5) (8-3) (-2.4) (2.5)
x
3

. . .17 . . . . .
t . . (1.4) . . .

R2 -98 .98 .92 .98 -98 .99 -99 -99

Table 5: Import prices

PIt - x1PICCOt ~ x2PICCOt-1 t x3PEt-1

country
or NA WE EE RW

region

x
l

.54 .56 .54 .74
t (11.1) (14.2) (8.6) (15.4)

x
2

.51 .36 .50 .32
t (10.4) (9.0) (7.7) (6.5)
x3
t

.
.

.

.
. .
. .

R2 -99 -99 -99 -99
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Table 7: Optimal control solution

year ~BST simulated target controlled
PICCO PICCO PICCO

1968 -13.83 64.16 69.29 61.85
1969 -41.67 86.86 78.20 79.86
1970 -29.49 94.21 85.60 90.23
1971 15.oi 77.58 89.58 84.65
1972 43.51 63.15 96.28 76.68
1973 19.18 ii6.70 ii8.09 12z.oo
197~E -18.33 187.60 147.23 179.30
1975 -33.56 212.80 156.78 197.30
1976 -29.36 215.20 170.48 zoo.io
1977 -17.63 369.30 337.47 360.30
1978 4.76 305.60 307.36 310.00
1979 20.46 271.60 297.ii 289.30
1980 28.66 225.00 297.46 z46.5o

~6á - -52.29

min {BSTt} - BST77 - -6.17

operating costs : 59,073,000.- US-dollars
inward cash flow : 75,728,000.- US-dollars

stabilisatíon index ( simulation) : 341.59
stabilisation index ( control) : 228.62

Remark: The stabilisation index is defined as ~8o IPICCO - PICCO~. The
operating costs for the buffer stock manager are tdé~8ned as

~ao68oBSTtxPICCOt ; (BST67- BST80)(PICC080- [-.216x(BST67- BST80)].
The first term is the total yearly outward cash flow from selling and
buying. The second term represents the costs for restoring the buffer
stock at its initial level. The warehouse costs of the buffer stock are
not taken into account .
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Table 8: Game between buffer stock and~roducers ~ame 1~

year ~BST ~8-1~Ti ~i-1~STi inteovention PICCO

1968 - 5.96 - 5.77 0.0 -11.73 62.20
1969 -32.02 0.44 0.0 -3i.58 8i.56
1970 -27.44 8.18 0.0 -1g.26 91.84
~971 9.26 10.75 0.0 20.01 84.55
1972 37.67 6.92 0.0 44.59 75.31
1973 17.98 2.81 0.0 20.79 i21.1o
1974 -16.08 2.92 0.0 -13.16 ~80.10
1975 -31.57 6.81 0.0 -24.76 199.70
1976 -30.25 15.12 0.0 -15.13 204.30
1977 -22.42 26.82 0.0 4.40 366.40
1978 - 1.55 28.24 0.0 26.69 316.00
1979 15-9o z5.16 0.0 4i.o6 293.70
1980 27.68 13.13 0.0 40.81 248.20

F68 - -58.80 141.53 0.0 82.73

min {BSTt} - BST78 - -2.38

operating costs . 12,93z,000.- US-dollars
inward cash flow . 122,502,000.- US-dollars
benefits producers : 500,007,000.- US-dollars
benefits consumers : -245,125,000.- US-dollars

stabilisation index : 245.55
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Table 9: Game between buffer stock and consumers (game 2)

year eBST ~8-10STi ~i-1~Ti inteovention PICCO

1968 -13.30 0.0 4.58 - 8.72 62.88
1969 -35.52 0.0 - 2.70 -38.22 80.17
1970 -24.11 0.0 - 9.22 -33.33 88.75
1971 16.99 0.0 - 9.65 7.34 82.58
1972 43.98 0.0 - 5.13 38.85 76.25
1973 16.78 0.0 - 1.49 15.29 122.80
1974 -22.46 0.0 - 2.34 -24.80 179.40
1975 -36.41 0.0 - 7.08 -43.49 196.10
1976 -28.69 0.0 -16.07 -44.76 196.90
1977 -14.73 0.0 -25.87 -40.60 354.20
1978 9.73 0.0 -28.23 -18.50 302.20
1979 25.77 0.0 -24.83 0.94 282.80
1980 34.35 0.0 -12.02 22.33 245.10

~68 - -27.62 0.0 -140.05 -167.67
min {BSTt} - BST77 - z.53

operating costs . 53,749,000.- US-dollars
inward cash flow . 23.950,000.- US-dollars
benefits producers : -542,746,000.- US-dollars
benefits consumers : 212,358,000.- US-dollars

stabilisation index : 229.74
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Table 10: Game between buffer stock, producers and consumers (game 3)

year eBST ~8-1~Ti ~i-1~Ti inteorvention PICCO

1968 - 8.29 - 5.65 4.86 - 9.08 62.83
1969 -30.71 0.94 - 3.06 -32.83 81.05
1970 -z4.26 8.73 -10.07 -25.60 90.11
1971 12.48 10.50 -10.14 12.84 83.18
1972 40.16 5.46 - 4.71 40.91 75.69
1973 16.66 1.06 - 0.48 17.24 122.10
1974 -20.25 1.82 - 1.52 -19.95 179.70
1975 -34.84 6.41 - 7.00 -35.43 197-70
1976 -29.86 14.95 -16.93 -31.84 200.10
1977 -19.41 26.59 -27.54 -20.36 359.40
1978 3.57 28.14 -30.22 1.49 308.10
1979 20.98 24.31 -26.17 19.12 z87.6o
1980 33.01 11.80 -12.35 32.46 247.10

F68 -40.76 135.06 -145.31 -51.02
min {sSTt} - sST77 - 1.68
operating costs . 32,499,000.- US-dollars
inward cash flow . 72,712,000.- US-dollars
benefits producers : -61,614,000.- US-dollars
benefits consumers : 21,121,000.- US-dollars

stabilisation index : 230.37
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List of symbols

BST Buffer stock in 1000mt.

CC Consumption of cocoa in 1000 mt.
Calculated by adding grindings and imports in bean equivalents of
the various consuming areas. CCRR is obtained by substracting the
consumption in the other four areas from world grindings.
FAO Cocoa Statistics (1951-1973) and Gill 8~ Duffus Market Report
(1974-1985)

CPI Commodity price index (1980 - 100).
International Financial Statistics, 1953-1985

ERWT World supply of cocoa beans: ~8-1QR~ - 4ST~.

IRWT World demand for cocoa beans: ~~-1CC~ - 45T~.

GNPR Gross national product in purchasers values in billions of US-
dollars ( at exchange rates and prices levels of 1975).
Data available for the period 1960-1982 for Western Europe and
North America. For the the rest of the developed world we used the
data from Japan, Australia and New Zealand. The source is OECD
National Accounts. For Eastern Europe and the USSR the data are
taken from the Year-book of National Accounts ( available as an
index (1975 - 100) for the period 1960-1980).
OECD National Accounts and Yearbook of National Accounts.

HY Percentage of total area planted with cocoa that is planted with
hybrid varieties. This is defined only for Ivory Coast and Brazil.
'World Cocoa Production, Consumption and Price Prospectives' by
M.J. Bateman, Mimeo. Period 1966-1983.

PC Index of consumption prices (1975 - 100).
For the consuming regions this index is calculated by dividing
nominal private consumption per region by real private consumption
per region at 1975 prices and exchange rates from the OECD National
Accounts for the period 1960-1982. For Eastern Eiirope and the USSR
no data are available. For the producing countries data are
available per country for the period 1953-1984 (except for Cameroon
and Ivory Coast) from the International Financial Statistics. For
Cameroon and Ivory Coast data for the missing years (1953-1962 and
1953-1960 respectively) were constructed by regressing the index
for each country on the index for total Africa and 'predict' the
missing observations. For the three remaining areas data are
constructed as follows:
Africa Rest, the consumer index for total Africa, period 1953-1984.
Asia and Oceania, the consumer price index for total Asia, period
1953-1984.
Rest America, the average of the consumer price indices (weighted
with production of beans) of Ecuador, Mexico and the Dominican
Republic, period 1956-1984.
OECD National Accounts and International Financial Statistics.



PE Unit value of exports in US-dollarcents per kilo.
Nominal exports are divided by real exports in 19~5 prices.
FAO Cocoa Statistics and FAO Trade Yearbook. 1956-1982.

PFI Index of producer prices in home-currency (1975 - 100).
Producer prices in home-currency are available for countries. For
Africa Rest a weighted average of producer prices in US dollar
cents of the four other countries is used. Producer prices for the
Rest of South America and Asia and Oceania are set equal to export
prices. Data are available for: Cameroon (1958-1982), Ghana (1953-
1982), Ivory Coast (195~-1982), Nigeria (1953-1982), Brazil (1966-
1982).
Gill ~ Duffus Market Report.

PI Unit value of imports in US-dollarcents per kilo.
Nominal imports are divided by real imports in 19~5 prices.
FAO Cocoa Statistics and FAO Trade Yearbook. 1955-1982 (except for
Eastern Europe and the USSR, 1965-1982).

PICCO Annual average of daily prices of cocoabeans in US-dollarcents per
kilo.
FAO Cocoa Statistics and Quaterly Bulletin of Cocoa Statistics,
1960-1985.

POP Population in millions.
OECD National Accounts and Yearbook oF National Accounts,196o-1982.

PS Price of sugar on the world market in US-dollarcents per kilo.
Trends ~ Prices, 1960-1982.

QR Production of cocoabeans in 1000 mt per annum (1 oct. - 30 sept.).
FAO Cocoa Statistics and ICCO Quarterly Bulletin of Cocoa
Statistics, 1951-1985.

RE Rate of exchange in units per US-dollar (for regions RE equals 1).
International Financial Statistics, 1953-1985.

ST Strategic stocks held by a producing and consuming countries.

STW'I' Free world stocks of cocoabeans in 1000 mt.
Calculated starting from 196o stocks as reported by Gill ~ Duffus.



IN 1988 REEDS VERSCHENEN

29~ Bert Bettonvil
Factor screening by sequential bifurcation

298 Robert P. Gilles
On perfect competition in an economy with a coalitional structure

299 Willem Selen, Ruud M. Heuts
Capacitated Lot-Size Production Planning in Process Industry

300 J. Kriens, J.Th. van Lieshout
Notes on the Markowitz portfolio selection method

301 Bert Bettonvil, Jack P.C. Kleijnen
Measurement scales and resolution IV designs: a note

302 Theo Nijman, Marno Verbeek
Estimation of time dependent parameters in lineair models
using cross sections, panels or both

303 Raymond H.J.M. Gradus
A differential game between government and firms: a non-cooperative
approach

304 Leo W.G. Strijbosch, Ronald J.M.M. Does
Comparison of bias-reducing methods for estimating the parameter in
dilution series

305 Drs. W.J. Reijnders, Drs. W.F. Verstappen
Strategische bespiegelingen betreffende het Nederlandse kwaliteits-
concept

306 J.P.C. Kleijnen, J. Kriens, H. Timmermans and H. Van den tJildenberg
Regression sampling in statistical auditing

30~ Isolde Woittiez, Arie Kapteyn
A Model of Job Choice, Labour Supply and Wages

308 Jack P.C. Kleijnen
Simulation and optimization in production planning: A case study

309 Robert P. Gilles and Pieter H.M. Ruys
Relational constraints in coalition formation

310 Drs. H. Leo Theuns
Determinanten van de vraag naar vakantiereizen: een verkenning van
materiële en immateriële factoren

311 Peter M. Kort
Dynamic Firm Behaviour within an Uncertain Environment

312 J.P.C. Blranc
A numerical approach to cycllc-service queueing models



11

313 Drs. N.J. de Beer, Drs. A.M. van Nunen, Drs. M.O. Nijkamp
Does Morkmon Matter?

314 Th. van de Klundert
Wage diff'erentials and employment in a two-sector model with a dual
labour market

315 Aart de Zeeuw, Fons Groot, Cees Withagen
On Credible Opt.imal Tax Rate Policies

316 Christian B. Mulder
Wage moderating effects of corporatism
Decentralized versus centralized wage setting in a union, firm,
government context

31~ Jdrg Glombowski, Michael Kriiger
A short-period Goodwin growth cycle

318 Theo Nijman, Marno Verbeek, Arthur van Soest
The optimal design of rotating panels in a simple analysis of
variance model

319 Drs. S.V. Hannema, Drs. P.A.M. Versteijne
De toepassing en toekomst van public private partnership's bij de
grote en middelgrote Nederlandse gemeenten

320 Th. van de Klundert
Wage Rigidity, Capital Accumulation and Unemployment in a Small Open
Economy

321 M.}i . C. Paardekoope r
An upper and a lower bound for the distance of a manifold to a nearby
point

322 Th. ten Raa, F. van der Ploeg
A statistical approach to the problem of negatives in input-output
analysis

323 P. Kooreman
Household Labor Force Participation as a Cooperative Game; an Empiri-
cal Model

324 A.B.T.M. van Schaik
Persistent Unemployment and Long Run Growth

325 Dr. F.W.M. Boekema, Drs. L.A.G. Oerlemans
De lokale produktiestructuur doorgelicht.
Bedrijfstakverkenningen ten behoeve van regionaal-economisch onder-
zoek

326 J.P.C. Kleijnen, J. Kriens, M.C.H.M. Lafleur, J.H.F. Pardoel
Sampling for quality inspection and correction: AOQL performarrce
criteria



111

327 Theo F.. Nijman, Mark F.J. Steel
Exclusion restrict.ions in instrumental variables equations

328 B.B. van der Genugten
Estimatiorr in linear regression under the presence of heteroskedas-
ticity of a completely unknown form

329 Raymond EI.J.M. Gradus
The employment policy of government: to create jobs or to let them
create?

330 Hans Kremers, Dolf Talman
Solving the nonlinear complementarity problem with lower and upper
bounds

331 Antoon van den Elzen
Interpretation and generalization of the Lemke-Howson algorithm

332 Jack P.C. Kleijnen
Analyzing simulation experiments with common random numbers, part II:
Rao's approach

333 Jacek Osiewalski
Posterior and Predictive Densities for Nonlinear Regression.
A Partly Linear Model Case

334 A.FI. van den Elzen, A.J.J. Talman
A procedure for finding Nash equilibria in bi-matrix games

335 Arthur van Soest
Minimum wage rates and unemployroent in The Netherlands

336 Arthur van Soest, Peter Kooreman, Arie Kapteyn
Coherent specification of demand systems with corner solutions and
endogenous regimes

337 Dr. F.W.M. Boekema, Drs. L.A.G. Oerlemans
De lokale produktiestruktuur doorgelicht II. Bedrijf'stakverkenningen
ten behoeve van regionaal-economisch onderzoek. De zeescheepsnieuw-
bouwindustrie

338 Gerard J. van den Berg
Search behaviour, transitions to nonparticipation and the duration of
unemployment

339 W.J.H. Groenendaal and J.W.A. Vingerhoets
The new cocoa-agreement analysed

340 Drs. F.G. van den Heuvel, Drs. M.P.H. de Vor
Kwantificering van ombuigen en bezuinigen op collectieve uitgaven
1977-1990

341 Pieter J.F.G. Meulendijks
An exercise in welfare economics (III)



1V

342 W.J. Selen and R.M. Heuts
A modified priority index for Giinther's lot-sizing heuristic undercapacitated single stage production

343 Linda J. Mittermaier, Willem J. Selen, Jeri A. Waggoner,
Wallace R. Wood
Accounting estimates as cost inputs to logistics models

344 Remy L. de Jong, Rashid I. Al Layla, Willem J. Selen
Alternative water management scenarios for Saudi Arabia

345 W.J. Selen and R.M. Heuts
Capacitated Single Stage Production Planning with Storage Constraints
and Sequence-Dependent Setup Times

346 Peter Kort
The Flexible Accelerator Mechanism in a F'inancial Adjustment CostModel

34~ W.,J. Reijnders en W.F. Verstappen
De toenemende importantie van het verticale marketing systeem

348 P.C. van Batenburg en J. Kriens
E.O.Q.L.. - A revised and improved version of A.O.Q.L.

349 Drs. W.P.C. van den Nieuwenhof
Multinationalisatie en coiirdinatie
Ue internati~~nalct strategie van N~;derlandsr~ onde~~rnemingen nader
beschouwd

350 K.A. Bubshait, W.J. Selen
Estimation of the relationship between project attríbutes and theimplementation of engineering management tools

351 M.P. Tummers, I. Woittiez
A simultaneous wage and labour supply model with hours restrictions

352 Marco Versteijne
Measuring the effectiveness of advertising in a positioning context
with multi dimensional scaling techniques

353 Dr. F. Boekema, Drs. L. Oerlemans
Innovatie en stedelijke economische ontwikkeling

354 J.M. Schumacher
Discrete e~~ents: perspectives from system theory

355 F.C. Bussemaker, W.I{. Haemers, R. Mathon and H.A. Wilbrink
A(49,16,3,6) strongly regular graph does not exist

356 Drs. J.C. Caanen
Tien jaar inflatieneutrale belastingheffing door middel van vermo-
gensaftrek en voorraadaftrek: een kwantitatieve benadering



v

357 R.M. Heuts, M. Bronckers
A modified coordinated reorder procedure under aggregate investment
and service constraints using optimal policy surfaces

358 B.B. van der Genugten
Linear time-invariant filters of infinite order for non-stationary
processes

359 J.C. Engwerda
LQ-problem: the discrete-time time-varying case

360 Shan-Hwei Nienhuys-Cheng
Constraints in binary semantical networks

361 A.B.T.M. van Schaik
Interregional Propagation of Inflationary Shocks

362 F.C. Drost
How to define UMVU

363 Rommert J. Casimir
Infogame users manual
Rev 1.2 December 1988

364 M.H.C. Paardekooper
A quadratically convergent parallel Jacobi-process for diagonal
dominant matrices with nondistinct eigenvalues

365 Robert P. Gilles, Pieter H.M. Ruys
Characterization of Economic Agents in Arbitrary Communication
Structures

366 Harry H. Tigelaar
Informative sampling in a multivariate linear system disturbed by
moving average noise

367 Jdrg Glombowski
Cyclical interactions of politics and economics in an abstract
capitalist economy



V1

IN 1989 REEDS VERSCHENEN

368 Ed Nijssen, Will Reijnders
"Macht als strategisch en tactisch marketinginstrument binnen de
distributieketen"

369 Raymond Gradus
Optimal dynamic taxation with respect to firms

370 Theo Nijman
1'he optimal choice of controls and pre-experimental observations

371 Robert P. Gilles, Pieter H.M. Ruys
Relational constraints in coalition formation

372 F.A. van der Duyn Schouten, S.G. Vanneste
Analysis and computation of (n,N)-strategies for maintenance of a
two-component system

373 Drs. R. Hamers, Drs. P. Verstappen
Het company ranking model: a means for evaluating the competition

374 Rommert J. Casimir
Infogame Final Report

375 Christian B. Mulder
Efficient and inefficient institutional arrangements between go-
vernments and trade unions; an explanation of high unemployment,
corporatism and union bashing

376 Marno Verbeek
On the estimation of a fixed effects model wit.h selecLive non-
response

377 J. Engwerda
Admissible target paths in economic models

378 Jack P.C. Kleijnen and Nabil Adams
Pseudorandom number generation on supercomputers

379 J.P.C. Blanc
The power-series algorithm applied to the shortest-queue model

380 Prof. Dr. Robert Bannink
Management's information needs and the definition of costs,
with special regard to the cost of interest

381 Bert Bettonvil
Sequential bifurcation: the design of a factor screening method

382 Bert Bettonvil
Sequential bifurcation for observations with random errors



V11

383 Harold Houba and Hans Kremers
Correction of the material balance equation in dynamic input-output
models

384 T.M. Doup, A.H. van den Elzen, A.J.J. Talman
Homotopy interpretation oF príce adjustment processes

385 Drs. R.T. Frambach, Prof. Dr. W.H.J. de Freytas
Technologische ontwikkeling en marketing. Een oriënterende beschou-
wing

386 A.L.P.M. Hendrikx, R.M.J. Heuts, L.G. Hoving
Comparison of automatic monitoring systems in automatic forecasting

38~ Drs. J.G.L.M. Willems
Enkele opmerkingen over het inversificerend gedrag van multinationale
ondernemingen

388 Jack P.C. Kleijnen a~id Ben Annink
Pseudorandom number generators revisited

389 Dr. G.W.J. Hendrikse
Speltheorie en strategisch manageroent

390 Dr. A.W.A. Boot en Dr. M.F.C.M. Wijn
Liquiditeit, insolventie en vermogensstructuur

391 Antoon van den Elzen, Gerard van der Laan
Price adjustment in a two-country model

392 Martin F.C.M. Wijn, Emanuel J. Bijnen
Prediction of failure in industry
An analysis of income statements

393 Dr. S.C.W. Eijffinger and Drs. A.P.D. Gruijters
On the short term objectives of daily intervention by the Deutsche
Bundesbank and the Federal Reserve System in the U.S. Dollar -
Deutsche Mark exchange market

394 Dr. S.C.W. Eijffinger and Drs. A.P.D. Gruijters
On the effectiveness of daily interventions by the Deutsche Bundes-
bank and the Federal Reserve System in the U.S. Dollar - Deutsche
Mark exchange market

395 A.E.M. Meijer and J.W.A. Vingerhoets
Structural adjustment and diversification in mineral exporting
developing countries

396 R. Gradus
About Tobi.n's marginal and average q
A Note

397 Jacob C. Engwerda
On the existence-Qf a positivP definite solution of the matrix
equation X t ATX A- I



viii

398 Paul C. van Batenburg and J. Kriens
Bayesian discovery sampling: a simple model of Bayesian inference in
auditing

399 Hans Kremers and Dolf Talman
Solving the nonlinear complementarity problem

400 Raymond Gradus
Optimal dynamic taxation, savings and investment

401 W.H. Haemers
Regular two-graphs and extensions of partial geometries

402 Jack P.C. Kleijnen, Ben Annink
Supercomputers, Monte Carlo simulation and regression analysis

403 Ruud T. Frambach, Ed J. Nijssen, William H.J. FreyLas
Technologie, Strategisch management en marketing

404 Theo Nijman
A natural approach to optimal forecasting in case of preliminary
observations

405 Harry Barkema
An empirical test of Holmstr~m's principal-agent model that tax and
signally hypotheses explicitly into account

406 Drs. W.J. van Braband
De begrotingsvoorbereiding bij het ftijk

407 Marco Wilke
Societal bargaining and stability



NIWM~Í~V~~ÍM~IÍ YWI~VIÍN ~IW~IN


	page 1
	page 2
	page 3
	page 4
	page 5
	page 6
	page 7
	page 8
	page 9
	page 10
	page 11
	page 12
	page 13
	page 14
	page 15
	page 16
	page 17
	page 18
	page 19
	page 20
	page 21
	page 22
	page 23
	page 24
	page 25
	page 26
	page 27
	page 28
	page 29
	page 30
	page 31
	page 32
	page 33
	page 34
	page 35
	page 36
	page 37
	page 38
	page 39

